Planning Board
November 13, 2012

Present:  Chair Ernie Allain; Members Greg Estrella, Martha Creegan, David Morin, Aline Boucher, Ex-Officio Members Lucie Remillard, Sue Tremblay, Alternate Members Mark Evans and Richard Cassidy. 

Excused:  Fran Cusson and Diane Alinovi
Absent:  Andre Duchesne

Others Present:  Naomi Levesque, Brian Croteau

Chair Allain opened the meeting at 6:30 p.m.
1. Public Comments – there were no comments.
2. October Minutes – A motion was made by Mrs. Boucher to accept the October minutes as presented; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried. 
3. Lot Mergers

Edgardo and Lisa Cruz, 134 Stearns Street, Lowell, MA applied to combine lots Map 129, Lot 24 and Map 129, Lot 23 at 18 Cambridge Street.  Ms. Laflamme explained that the property owners were the successful buyers of a tax deeded property abutting their property and the merger of the two lots is a condition of the sale.  
Mr. Morin moved with a second by Mrs. Boucher to approve the merger.  So moved the motion carried.  
Norman and Annette Langevin, 688 Blais Street (Ms. Creegan entered the meeting at this time 6:35) applied for the merger of four lots:  Map 132, Lot 51; Map 132, Lot 52; Map 132, Lot 56; and Map 132, Lot 76 for tax purposes.  Ms. Laflamme pointed out that Lot 76 crosses Blais Street and that may present a problem depending on whether the City has accepted the street.  If the street is an accepted city street, then the merger of lot 76 is not allowed; however if the street was never accepted, it would be allowed.   
Mr. McCue moved to table the application until the research can be done; Mr. Morin seconded and the motion carried.  
4. Curb Cut Appeal - Brian Croteau, 17 Viking Street
Mr. Croteau wrote a letter to the Planning Board requesting a curb cut that brings his property back to where it was prior to the PWD installing new curbing.  Mr. Croteau explained that the area was open before the city came in and did curbing.  Mr. Morin confirmed that the current curb cut allows access around the building.  Board members indicated that they would view the area and asked to see pictures and a map before making a final decision.  

Ms. Remillard advocated for property owner notification before PWD makes substantial changes that will affect a property.  Chair Allain noted that in this case, it is likely that there was once a sidewalk, but as the street gets layers of pavement, the sidewalk and street become level to each other.     

Ms. Remillard moved with a second from Mr. Morin to table the request for a curb cut to the next meeting.

4a.
Driveway Curb Cut Appeal – Stephen Gunseth
Mr. Gunseth sent in an application for a driveway to the Public Works Director and it was denied.  He already has 12 feet of driveway which is allowed.  He proposes to add two 6 foot openings or an additional 12 feet of curb cut to his property at 456 School Street which he anticipates will allow his tenants to park off street.  He has 50 feet of frontage.

Board members affirmed that the Public Works Director denied the application due to safety concerns.  Mr. McCue stated that there is a sharp corner and it is steep in that area.  Mr. Morin agreed that allowing the expanded driveway would make a challenging situation worse.   
Mr. Morin moved with a second from Mr. Estrella to deny the request, agreeing with the PWD Director that there is a safety issue.  So moved, the motion carried.

5. Proposed Amendment to Previous Site Plan Approval Jericho Wind LLC Wind Towers

Ms. Laflamme gave some history on the Jericho Wind Project saying that in 2009, the City gave approval for wind towers on Jericho Mountain to Jericho Mountain Wind Company.  Their approval was for four towers 400 ft in height contingent on ZBA approval; FAA approval; meeting perimeter setback of 100 feet; access issues from St. Laurent Lane would be resolved; and a decommissioning plan.  
In June of 2012 the Planning Board recognized Jericho Wind LLC as the project owner and acknowledged them as the company holding the existing permits.  Jericho Wind LLC is now asking for an amendment to the site plan to decrease the number of towers to three and to increase the height of the towers to 500 feet.  They will go to the ZBA on November 28th for a public hearing, to amend and ratify.  The Planning board will have a public hearing at its 12/4 meeting.  JWLLC is asking the board for feedback and guidance.  

Ms. Remillard commented that one concern for the height was the fear that the tower would fall and she questioned if it would collapse on itself.  Mr. McCue affirmed that there is no longer a dispute with Jericho Mtn. Wind rent to own agreements.  He asked what impact these towers would have on the viewshed and Ms. Laflamme reasoned that the Board can ask for a rendering of the height.  She mentioned that abutters who were previously opposed to the project are no longer an issue as they are also now working with Jericho Wind LLC. 

Planning Board members wanted to hear more about how to protect loons, safety issues with tower height, potential noise increases, shadow flicker; and FAA permitting.  Mr. McCue confirmed that the location has not changed within the site.  Questions from public should be allowed at a public hearing, addressed to the Chair and he can ask the applicant to respond, if appropriate.  Planning Board members wanted to hear more about how to protect loons, safety issues with tower height, potential noise increases, shadow flicker; FAA permitting.  Mr. McCue confirmed that the location has not changed within the site.  Questions from public should be allowed at a public hearing, addressed to the Chair and he can ask the applicant to respond.  Ms. Laflamme reiterated that questions from the board should be related only to the increase in height request and not open up any other previously approved issues.

Ms. Laflamme confirmed Mr. Morin’s question about notifying neighboring communities.  She will send notices to adjacent towns when abutter notices are mailed.

6. Driveway/Curb Cut Regulations
Chair Allain produced a DMV driver’s manual that says it is Illegal to park within 30 feet of a stop sign.  It was suggested that if the Board is going to do updates to its Driveway regulations, there should be clear language.  Points mentioned included:  

· Wide sidewalks are taking away on street parking; 

· Should there be notification for sidewalk repair when changing access to property; 

· Replace what is removed in kind to get what was there
· The importance of safety, and sight distance to both drivers and pedestrians   
There will be further discussion at next month’s meeting.

7. Mount Jasper Update
The project is moving forward; Watershed to Wildlife met with the committee and a large area of wetlands was identified.
8. Other 
9. Public Comments 

10. Member Comments

Mr. Morin asked about Skywire and Ms. Laflamme reported that they agreed to send a representative to the 12/4 meeting.  They have been talking with BWW about tower placement.  They are becoming popular in the southern part of the state and no one knows how to deal with them.  The Office of Energy and Planning is researching the issue as it is statewide and they wish to put together guidance for communities.
Chair Allain wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.
11. Planner Comments

Ms. Laflamme reported that Moving Downtown Forward will have its next meeting 11/27 at 8:30 am.  They will work on the ratification of proofs for new banners under the NH Grand theme as well as a new Welcome sign.  The tennis courts are done; fence painting did not get done but it will be re-bid in the spring.  The gazebo roof will be replaced in the spring.  An ordinance to allow parking on the right side of Glen Avenue will be brought forward to Council.
The kiosk was dedicated and free Wi-Fi is available at the site.  The kiosk is it not in the downtown so that ATV traffic can take advantage of it.  There will be a walkway to the kiosk.  It is lit by solar panels and the Chamber of Commerce will be working on getting information out to merchants about purchasing advertising panels.  
The Signage Committee hopes to complete Phase 1 of improving signage from the city line to Glen Avenue (Holiday Center).  Signage for Jericho State Park is the State’s standard for parks and the committee wants more detailed signs for the ATV Park.

 97 Main Street is coming along and retail space will be available in the downtown soon.
BIDPA is in the process of selling 145 Main Street and their next project will be 121 Main Street.  They hope to apply for EDA money for the renovation.
There being no further business, Mr. Morin moved to adjourn; Mrs. Boucher seconded and the motion carried.

Respectfully Submitted,

Susan Tremblay

Administrative Assistant

